
WeBS Steering Group – 48th meeting 

JNCC Peterborough
7th May 2014
Present at meeting
Andy Musgrove, BTO [AM], Chair
Simon Wotton, RSPB [SW]
David Stroud, JNCC [DS]
Chas Holt, BTO [CH]
Richard Hearn, WWT [RH]

Referred to in minutes (not present at meeting)

Heidi Mellan, BTO [HM]

Neil Calbrade, BTO [NC]
Graham Austin, BTO [GA]
Veronica Mendez [VM]
1. Introduction and adoption of agenda

The agenda was adopted; AM chaired; CH reported and took minutes. 
2. Minutes of 47th WeBS Steering Group meeting

The minutes from the previous meeting were adopted. 
AP48/2/1: Post minutes of SG47 on WeBS website [HM]. 
DS made a suggestion that starting with this meeting, Progress on Action Points should be reviewed at the end of SG meetings rather than the start. All considered this to be a very sensible suggestion and would help minimise potential repetition in discussion.
3. Progress on Action Points (APs).

The action points arising from earlier meetings were considered, following discussion of other agenda items. Any new actions are shown in red.  
AP47/5/1: Initiate discussion re WeBS Mentoring Strategy at WeBS LOAC in Nov 2013.  Completed
AP47/5/2: Review WeBS LO job description at WeBS LOAC in Nov 2013.  Then ensure that all WeBS Local Organisers are aware of the Terms of Reference of the LO position.  Completed
AP47/5/3: Reply positively to BASC re promotion of WeBS to wider BASC membership, including offer of written article about WeBS for BASC membership.  Completed
Re: articles for inclusion in the next issue of WeBS News:
AP47/6/1:  A summary of the Water Rail tape-lure study piloted in winter 2012/13 

AP47/6/2:  An article explaining complexities of goose reporting in the new annual report 

AP47/6/3:  Feedback to volunteers on progress with inputting historic waterbird data – both to provide thanks and as a push for more voluntary help 

AP47/6/4:  An article highlighting plans for NEWS III ~ All deferred (next WeBS News, Oct 2014)
Re: WITUK 1112
AP47/9/1:  Aim to circulate next draft of WeBS paper report by 11 Nov 2013

AP47/9/2:  Latest RSPB and WWT logos to be sent to CH for inclusion in the annual report

AP47/9/3:  Ensure compliance with Official Statistics procedures   ~ All completed
AP47/9/4:  Ensure that users are appropriately advised (on the static web pages) that a degree of caution may be needed when interpreting some monthly index plots. This particularly relates to the species of geese for which monthly indices relate to WeBS data whereas the annual indices/trends are based on non-WeBS census counts.  Completed
AP47/9/5:  Ensure that appropriate support documentation is available to describe allocation of sites to different goose (sub)populations, though introduction of an additional link within the existing ‘Links to external pages’ functionality.  Completed
AP47/9/6: Circulate a document detailing the agreed approach to on-line reporting of different goose populations.  Completed
AP47/9/7:  Ensure that change points between years for the listing of goose populations are introduced appropriately. Completed
AP47/9/8:  Collate any feedback on the new format report from users and counters. Completed
AP47/12/1:  Continue dialogue with BirdWatch Ireland re. NEWS, and ensure Ireland remains on board for undertaking the survey in 2015/16. On-going

AP47/12/2:  Circulate spec for UAV pilot study.  Completed
AP47/13/1:  Provide review on progress of inputting of historic data for SG48. This is to include recommendations for resources likely to be needed to complete within the 5-year timetable.  Completed
AP47/13/2:  Circulate draft ‘Methods Review’ paper/AEWA Technical Note to WeBS Partners.  Completed
AP47/13/3:  Progress Arctic indicator work upon completion of the annual report.  Completed
AP47/13/4:  Progress protected sites paper upon completion of the annual report.  On-going; priority for summer 2014
AP47/13/5:  Progress the contribution of 4k and UK expert help to the flyway initiative work in Sierra Leone.  Completed
4. Progress versus deadlines

CH reviewed progress against standard data submission and reporting deadlines. The reporting deadlines had been modified to account for the new reporting schedule, and Gant charts relating to production of the next two annual reports (WITUK1213 and WITUK1314) were reviewed.  DS pointed out the proposed timing of publication of WITUK1314 (in March 2015) may be affected by restrictions to Official Statistics procedures due to the general election in May 2015. 
5. WeBS Counter network
CH provided update. New WeBS Local Organisers have been recruited for:  Cardigan (incl Dyfi Estuary); Clwyd inland; Lothian; Nene Valley; South Yorkshire; West Glamorgan and Burry Inlet North.  In terms of site issues, CH reported improved coverage of the Humber Estuary.
AM raised a point over Local Organisers in Northern Ireland. Currently, the majority of regions in Northern Ireland are listed as having no LO and consequently are overseen by the BTO’s staff representative in the country. It was suggested that rather than being listed as vacant, they should be formally allocated to the BTO rep thereby helping to formalise the Northern Irish LO structure.
AP48/5/1: Check with BTO’s staff representative about whether he wishes to be listed as the WeBS LO for Cos. Antrim; Armagh, Down, Fermanagh, Londonderry, and Tyrone. Also, gauge interest within the existing BTO RR network in Northern Ireland for taking on WeBS LO roles. [HM]
CH provided a brief update on training. A brief discussion ensued over use of Youtube training videos and ways of ensuring they are found by search engines. DS suggested it is important to establish a set of keyword terms that can then also be adopted by other schemes and the wider IWC network.  All agreed on the importance of optimising the use of search engines, both in terms of specific searches and more generic literature reviews.

AP48/5/2: Initiate discussion with IWC network re use of keywords on training (and other) materials to be picked up by search engines.  [CH]

6. Website and WeBS Online

CH reported that WeBS Online is operating smoothly and that the proportion of data submitted on-line continues to increase annually (now >80%).  With recent developmental work having focused on the changes to WeBS reporting, the mapping tool is now nearing completion and can form the basis for developing a tool for mapping roost sites and other site-based information.

AP48/6/1: Work on the spec for proposed mapping tool to be sent to Country Agencies. [CH]
7. Low Tide Counts
Coverage by Low Tide Counts during winter 2013/14 winter was reviewed, and potential sites to be covered in 2014/15 were discussed. All agreed that would be a useful resource if the LTC coverage webpage can be updated, so that it provides an indication of which estuaries are scheduled to be covered in the coming years. Where volunteers are able, the potential for encouraging regular submission of LTC data from selected parts of larger sites was also discussed. This would be a good way of maintaining the regular collection of Low Tide Count data from high priority estuaries.
AP48/7/1: Update LTC coverage webpage. [NC]

AP48/7/2: Investigate potential for some sites/sectors to collect LT data at more regular intervals than the standard six-year cycle [NC]

8. Annual report

8.1 Paper report

The group reviewed the revised layout of paper WITUK1213. All were happy with the proposed content. All agreed that CH should aim to circulate the draft to WeBS Partners by 2 Jun 2014, allowing two weeks for the receipt of comments by 16 Jun 2014. 

AP48/8/1:  Aim to circulate draft of WeBS paper report by 2 June 2014; comments by 16 June.  [CH et al.]
Specific suggestions re report content:

· In the habitat focus on gravel-pits, use Gadwall rather than Shoveler.  The piece also offers a good opportunity to illustrate development of the gravel-pits through time.

· In article on non-native waterbirds, consider comparison of Atlas and WeBS information for Black Swan. This may highlight a habitat coverage issue, with associated recommendations ahead of the next revision of avian population estimates (APEP4). 

· Within IWC/flyway focused articles, pieces on non-UK schemes should be drafted to be as relevant to UK readers as possible.

· DS suggested that a focus on recent Chainspan results published in Nature Climate Change should be included in the report. All agreed, and concluded that this can replace the planned SPA Review article (which will feature in WITUK1314 instead).

8.2 Online report

The group reviewed the feedback received on the report changes and the new online interface. In general, feedback had been very positive, although perhaps not surprisingly a very small number of WeBS volunteers had communicated disappointment at no longer receiving a 200-page annual report each year.  However everyone understood the reasons for the change. 
All agreed on importance of thanking everyone (volunteers and staff) for the success of the change. 

AP48/8/2:  Include a thank-you to all for the success of the report change (in WITUK and newsletter). [CH, NC]
9. Alerts

The timing of the next WeBS Alerts was discussed.  Following the revamp, WeBS is now in a position to be publish Alerts using the next scheduled dataset (2012/13 data) in March 2015 (at the same time as WITUK1314). However it was decided that it was more important to retain a three-year cycle of publication date than a three-yearly cycle in terms of data used. Therefore, the next WeBS Alerts will be published in FY 2015/16 (probably March 2016) using data up to 2013/14.     
AP48/9/1:  Communicate scheduled publication of next WeBS Alerts to relevant parties as necessary. [CH]
Some work is still needed to enable inclusion of goose populations in the next release of the Alerts. GA has this work scheduled, and will look to complete this in FY 2014/15. 
AP48/9/2:  As necessary, undertake further rationalisation of the GSMP-WeBS goose data to ensure compatibility ahead of next Alerts. [GA et al.]
10. Newsletter

Contributions for next issue of WeBS News are to be sent to NC by start of August. Content will include: geese (online data submission and reporting via interface); Water Rails (results of pilot study); progress with historic data; plans for NEWS; counter-led site articles; International Golden Plover census.
RH suggested the International Swan Census taking place in January 2015 should also feature. RH will ask Colette Hall to contact NC.
AP48/10/1:  Short article on International Swan Census to be provided by WWT.   [RH]

11. WeBS Data Requests

CH reported that the WeBS Data Request service continues to run smoothly. End-of-year figures were circulated, and the accrued surplus was ca. 40% lower than recent average despite the number of processed Data Requests being similar. The surplus at end of 2013/14 is £13,907, down compared to previous years but in line with the longer term aim of reducing the surplus. All agreed that it would sensible not to allocate this to further developments until the influence of the macro-economic climate and possible effects of the change in WeBS reporting can be fully assessed.  Allocation to (i) reporting results from the international Golden Plover census and (ii) an SPA focused paper, are both carried over from previous year. 
Current use of some Data Request surplus to help support overall running of the scheme can be readdressed ahead of the next WeBS Agreement (starting spring 2016). Discussions ahead of next WeBS agreement should commence relatively soon as part of BTO-JNCC partnership, and associated wider agreement with RSPB and WWT. All Partner organisations were encouraged to start thinking about the issue.  WeBS Data Request charges will also be reviewed prior to the next Agreement period.  DS suggested that a workshop may be a useful way of engaging relevant stakeholders in the process of working towards the next WeBS Agreement and could be used a forum for associated discussion. 

AP48/11/1:  Start process of planning for next WeBS Agreement. [AM et al.]
12. NEWS 

A draft spec for the next NEWS was circulated prior to SG47.  Following initial discussions with SNH, progress had slowed in recent months. This needs to be addressed as a priority because Country Agencies will be sorting budgets for 2015 in the coming months.  CH said that I-WeBS were still on board for NEWS to take place in Ireland.  DS advised that in all NEWS the data link between NEWS, APEP and Article 12 should be explicitly stated.  The link between NEWS and the growing issue of wrack as a potential biofuel was also covered; all agreed this represents a potentially important selling point for NEWS. DS has photos of wrack beds on Uists if needed. There was also discussion regarding the potential for a module within NEWS trialling the use of UAVs to monitor birds on the non-estuarine coast. CH had circulated a spec for this, and all agreed that the aim should be for this to form a sub-project within the wider NEWS proposal.

AP48/12/1:  Mobilise plan to secure funding for NEWS, with immediate effect. [CH et al.]

DS suggested that, if not already existing, it would be useful to set up an international forum for matters related to monitoring birds with UAVs.  

AP48/12/2:  Look into establishment of forum for UAV monitoring discussion. [CH]
13. WeBS Stratification
A draft paper by VM et al., recommending revised estimates for some dispersed waterbird species, was circulated prior to the meeting. The plan is to submit this to Biological Conservation this spring. VM has now left BTO but will continue to work on the submission of this paper.  CH encouraged the group to provide feedback ASAP on the draft.
AP48/13/1:  Provide feedback on the draft of the stratification paper by 23 May. (All)
14. Progress on other developmental work

Risk Assessment of WeBS sites

DS asked if there had been any developments with the Risk Assessment exercise initiated in 2013 for Natural England. CH needed to check with RSPB Casework team and progress the proposal with other Country Agencies.
AP48/14/1:  Check with RSPB re progress with WeBS-based risk assessment exercise. [CH]
Historic waterbird data

There is a medium-term timetable (5 years; agreed at SG45) in place for this task.  An update (provided by HM) was circulated, which identified bottlenecks and potential resource allocation needed to complete the task.  It was agreed that it was important to provide good feedback to the volunteers, which will be done initially through an article in the WeBS newsletter.  It was decided that it would be good to secure the services of BTO’s regular in-house volunteer (who has appropriate IT skills) to take on a task identified as the principal bottleneck. This will speed up the process of preparing old forms which can then input by external volunteers.  It was decided that wherever possible the old data should be used at the finest level possible, which although increases the overall time needed will increase the monitoring value of the data.
AP48/14/2:  Liaise with BTO in-house volunteer re ‘preparation’ of historic forms.  [HM]
AP48/14/3:  Check if there is any RSPB volunteer capacity to help with progressing historic dataset. [SW]
Technical review of WeBS methods
Prior to meeting, CH had circulated a draft review of WeBS-focused waterbird monitoring methods. Some feedback had been received, and the overall structure and way to progress was discussed.  There was agreement that aim should to be publish a UK-focused paper, ideally incorporating a GSMP element, and then develop it internationally with the IWC network.  As per comments already provided prior to the meeting, DS suggested that the paper would be improved by inclusion of an Annex of relevant WeBS-based published papers, enhanced description within the sector describing count accuracy, and more better overall  justification for monitoring approach used by WeBS (and UK). All agreed to provide comments by 23 May 2014.
AP48/14/4:  Provide feedback on the draft review of waterbird monitoring methods paper by 23 May. (All)
AP48/14/5:  Finalise technical review of WeBS methods for submission to journal, and progress discussions re developing the concept internationally. [CH]
Arctic indicator
Prior to the meeting, CH had circulated a draft review of an Arctic Indicator paper.  Feedback had been positive, and the overall structure and way to progress was discussed.  CH stressed that comments are still awaited from RH, which are particularly important as the paper uses GSMP data and WeBS data in combination.

AP48/14/6:  Finalise Arctic indicator paper for submission to journal. [CH]
Protected Sites paper
CH reported that there had been no progress on this to date, but this would commence in summer 2014. Some WeBS DR surplus has already been allocated. 
AP48/14/7:  Revisit the objectives, structure and analytical element of the SPA paper. [CH, DS et al.]
Contributions to international initiatives
CH reported that the next flyway survey of Golden Plover (and Lapwing) within the framework of Wader Study Group census is scheduled for 11-12 October 2014. Organisation (via collaboration with IWSG) has been initiated, and many national coordinators have begun preparations.  NC will be the BTO contact for the survey (and will attend IWSG Conference in Estonia in September).
CH and RH updated on the waterbird counts undertaken in Sierra Leone in January 2014 in collaboration with Conservation Society of Sierra Leone (CSSL). Data had been submitted to IWC, and a fuller report is in preparation, being led by CSSL.  It was agreed that this initiative has opened up useful opportunities for WeBS to potentially (i) involve experienced WeBS volunteers from the counter network in future counts, (ii) develop a site-twinning approach to capacity building and development of monitoring in the flyway (proposed by Africa-Eurasian Waterbird Monitoring Partnership).  All agreed that the obvious issues relating to H&S would need special attention and dealt with appropriately, but risks could be minimised by identification of the most suitable sites where volunteers could be asked to help. 
15. Selected conferences, meetings, other events

RH described a recent workshop in Estonia focused on Long-tailed Ducks. A report on this work will be drafted by July, with second draft to AEWA by September. CH advised the group that there was a Waterbird Monitoring Partnership meeting at Wetlands International in May 2014, and RH reminded the group of the Pan European Duck Symposium (Finland) in April 2015.  DS pointed out that the next AEWA COP is in Bonn in November 2015; consideration should be given to how the WeBS Partnership might contribute. 
16. AOB  
DS provided an update on progress with the SPA review. Phase 1 is complete and associated recommendations made, and this will probably be published (online) at end of 2014. Phase 2 will identify requirements in terms of SPA provision. 
DS requested that Deborah Proctor (JNCC) be cc’d on all future WeBS SG correspondence.

17. Next meeting  
WeBS 49th SG:   TBA. Doodle poll has been circulated with this draft of the Minutes
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